
 

 

 

January 6, 2016 

 

Jon Litscher 

Chair, Group Insurance Board 

C/o Board Liaison 

Department of Employee Trust Funds 

PO Box 7931 

Madison, WI 53707 

 

Lisa Ellinger 

Director, Office of Strategic Health Policy 

PO Box 7931 

Madison, WI 53707 

 

Dear Mr. Litscher and Ms. Ellinger: 

 

Thank you for holding a meeting regarding the Segal report outlining the possible implications 

should Wisconsin move to a self-funded program, general observations, and recommendations 

for 2017 and beyond. While I think that the information in the report is valuable, I would like to 

take this opportunity to highlight a few unanswered questions and concerns. 

 

As the Assembly Co-chair of the Joint Finance Committee (JFC), the fiscal impact of large 

governmental changes, like a move to self-funding, is very important to me. That being said, the 

Segal report shows that self-funding has the potential to save our state over $42 million. Is this 

assuming 100% enrollment in a self-funded plan? Unlike the recent Deloitte report of the State 

Health Program, Segal didn’t calculate Wisconsin’s financial risk. Does this missing calculation 

assume that Segal sees no financial disadvantage to the state budget? 

 

There are instances in the Segal report where there is assumed cost savings. Specifically, the 

report states that Wisconsin can save up to $80 million through changes in health management, 

although these health management strategies are never outlined. What kinds of health 

management changes have the ability to produce $80 million in savings, and where will this 

savings come from?  

 

Many times in JFC, it’s our goal to build revenues up and hold the line – if not lower – taxes. 

That being said, there is a suspension of the Health Insurer tax for 2017 and a 2-year delay of the 

Cadillac Tax until 2020. The Segal report, however, does not cover how these tax suspensions 

and delays would impact the move to a self-funded program. Will these factors affect cost-

savings projections described in the report? 



 

 

Lastly, the Segal report uses premiums from the federal exchange as a point of reference for 

State Group Health Program premiums. However, the report does not explain if or why this 

correlation is reliable. Consumers who use the federal exchange make up a very different 

demographic than those who utilize the State Group Health Program. Why is the program’s 

correlation to the federal exchange reliable and accurate? 

 

Thank you for your attention to these important matters. I appreciate all of the time and effort 

you’ve put into analyzing and vetting the report. Moreover, I appreciate the opportunity to voice 

my concerns as we move forward in this process. If you have any questions, please don’t hesitate 

to contact my office by email at Rep.Nygren@legis.wisconsin.gov or by phone at (608) 266-

2343. 

 

Regards,  

 

 
John Nygren 

State Representative 

Assembly District 89 
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